ANNUAL INSTRUCTIONAL PROGRAM REVIEW AND PLANNING PROGRESS

social sciences department
FALL 2008

1. What is the status of the objectives identified in your Fall 2007 annual progress plan? Please be as complete as possible. 
	OBJECTIVE
	COMPLETED, REVISED, IN PROGRESS, ETC.
	COMMENTS

	1     Partnership with CSU East Bay in Hayward to provide a seamless Bachelor’s Degree Program in History.  In Fall 2007, this operational plan for integrated curriculum development was being led by Dr. Don Kaiper.  He had participated in a number of organizational meetings to lay the foundations for the program.  He had helped found the California World History Association, and applied for a sabbatical leave in Spring Semester 2009 to research and develop courses constituting a complete lower division history major for prospective LMC students.  These courses would be offered regularly on an annual basis (including Summer Term) in the Social Sciences Department Schedule.

	status:  in progress / revised
Dr. Kaiper’s sabbatical proposal has been approved, and he is now planning his Spring Semester 2009 activities, to include the completion of course proposals and Course Outlines of Record for the prospective lower division history major.  Unfortunately, CSU East Bay has shown little or no continuing commitment to the seamless Bachelor’s Degree Program in History.  The focus of this departmental initiative is now to strengthen LMC transfer enrollment by expanding departmental course offerings in sophomore-level history courses.
	future directions:
This objective would be furthered by the addition of a full-time History instructor to Department faculty; we have applied for an additional position.  Present and anticipated enrollment growth would also seem to justify extending this History initiative into the disciplines of Economics and Political Science.  In the next few years the Social Sciences Department will assess the course of History enrollment with an eye to developing and teaching more sophomore courses in these disciplines.  More distant goals might include the establishment of Associate degrees in History, Political Science, Economics or the Social Sciences.

	OBJECTIVE
	COMPLETED, REVISED, IN PROGRESS, ETC.
	COMMENTS

	2     Development of learning communities in the Social Sciences disciplines and in partnership with other General Education departments.  This new initiative plan to reinvigorate our transfer program was a joint effort by Dr. Kaiper, Dr. Shalini Lugani, Dr. David Zimny and Prof. Milton Clarke.  Dr. Zimny had joined the learning communities task force, which was formulating plans for a campus-wide learning communities program.  The first Social Science Department learning community, “The United States Constitution,” was taught in Spring Semester 2008 as a collaboration between Dr. Kaiper and Dr. Zimny.  It combined a section of POLSC 10 taught by Dr. Zimny and a section of HIST 36 taught by Dr. Kaiper.

	status: completed

Dr. Kaiper and Dr. Zimny team-taught the Social Science Department learning community “The United States Constitution.”  While the experience was generally positive for both instructors and for their students, scheduling difficulties led to the cancellation of the combined course after Spring Semester 2008. 
	future directions:

While problems of coordination arise in a learning community that combines two “substantive” disciplines such as history and political science, Social Sciences faculty remain open to the possibility of linking a substantive course with a “methods” course such as English or Mathematics.  Still in the planning stage is a project teaming Dr. Zimny and Prof. Myra Snell of the Mathematics Department, linking POLSC 020 (Introduction to Politics) and MATH 034 (Introduction to Statistics).  Unfortunately, learning communities in the College remain a matter for individual faculty choice and development, with little institutional support.  Department faculty would be pleased to see greater institution- alization of learning communities in the future


2. What are new objectives that you have identified as a results of changes in the environment, data or other?

	OBJECTIVE
	ACTIVITIES
	DESIRED OUTCOMES
	LEADs
	TIMELINE

	1     Expansion of online courses offered in the Social Sciences Department.

	Continuing professional development and training of the four current full-time Departmental faculty, including participation in Blackboard Professional Online Training; employment of a full-time History instructor with special competence in online education.

	Capability to offer at least one online section of each multi-section course in the Department each semester and during Summer Term.
	Prof. Milton Clarke, Dr. Don Kaiper
	Spring 2009 to Spring 2010

	2     Installation of “Smart Classroom” media stations in Rooms CC2-212, CC2-213, CC2-222 AND CC2-223.

	
	Enhancement of audio-visual and computer presentation equipment in each classroom in the Social Sciences Area.
	Dr. David Zimny (Chair, Spring 2009)
	Spring 2009 to Fall 2010

	OBJECTIVE
	ACTIVITIES
	DESIRED OUTCOMES
	LEADs
	TIMELINE

	3     Employment of a Departmental Adminis-trative Assistant


	Completion of financial planning, authorization and hiring phases of project.
	Supply of needed clerical and administrative support to full-time and part-time faculty.
	Dr. David Zimny (Chair, Spring 2009)
	Spring 2009 to Fall 2010

	4     Conversion of Social Science Area offices to office space for Depart-mental Administrative Assistant and part-time faculty.

	Completion of financial planning, authorization and relocation phases of project.
	Provision of part-time office space for course preparation and student counseling, and for Department Administrative Assistant.
	Dr. David Zimny (Chair, Spring 2009)
	Spring 2009 to Fall 2010


3. In Fall of 2007 you were asked to write a plan to assess student learning outcomes for your program.  Assuming that you implemented your assessment plan in Spring 2008 and are now ready to report the outcome of that assessment, please complete the SLO Assessment Report which can be accessed on the Planning website : 
Having completed our three-part pilot research assessment of critical thinking skills in Social Sciences class in Fall 2007 (described in detail in the department’s report, “CRITICAL THINKING ASSESSMENT PILOT PROJECT C: GENERAL EDUCATION COURSES IN THE SOCIAL SCIENCE DEPARTMENT”), and having received clearance from the Teaching and Learning Project to move from the pilot to an ongoing Department-wide assessment of critical thinking, we have turned the task of assessment over to the individual instructors, both full-time and part-time, in the Department.   These instructors are now responsible for assessing critical thinking in their own classes.  The Department plans to convene a meeting of instructors in Spring Semester 2009 to collate our assessment data and consider further means of assessing critical thinking in our courses.  In the meantime, all four full-time Social Sciences faculty members are taking part in this semester’s exercises on assessing critical reading skills.
Submitted By:
Don Kaiper, Chair
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